OLA Legislative Committee

Monday, December 17, 2012
10:00 am– 12:00 pm

State Library Room B9
Present: Nan Heim, Diedre Conkling,  Cathryn Bowie, Michelle Burke, MaryKay Dahlgreen, Martha Renick,, Janet Webster, B.J. Toewe, Carol Dinges, Ruth Murray, Abigail Elder, Holly Gerber

Old Action Items

After introductions, we reviewed action items from September.  

· Michelle wrote Rudy Crew a letter opening a dialog with OLA and starting the conversation about OLA’s 2014 Oregon Reads and the proposed DOE Oregon Reads initiative.  She has also attended one meeting with Dr. Crews and introduced herself.  Marykay is scheduling a meeting with Dr. Crews’ policy advisor.  She is also keeping in touch with staff at DOE to build that relationship. 

· Penny and Michelle have drafted an information literacy briefing paper.  It’s ready to pass on to Nan for polishing.  It’s in the form of FAQs.

· Both of our proposed sessions for the 2013 OLA/WLA Joint Conference were accepted.  Here are the current descriptions and presenters.  WE don’t have dates or times yet, so this might change slightly.
· What’s Your Line?  Do you know what say to the city councilor who asks you what you would depend another $10,000 on in your library?  What about the parent who wants to know why there isn't a bathroom for the kids in the library? Or, do you have a university administrator wondering what happened to all of the books?  We are often on the front line of local policy and funding decision.  Consequently, we need to feel comfortable talking with those who make the decisions. What's Your Line is your chance to talk about the issues your face and get suggestions for how to tackle them. Skilled and fun facilitators will be Aletha Bonebrake, Carol Dinges, Janet Webster

· From the Foundation Front: Here's your chance to hear from those involved in the front lines of philanthropy describe their perspective on libraries.  Representatives from Joyce White of the Grantmakers of Oregon and Southwestern Washington, Kathleen Cornett of the Oregon Community Foundation about what they do in the library community and pose questions or issues.   Abigail Elder and Penny Hummel will respond and get feedback from the audience. This dialogue will provide an excellent opportunity to meet the staff of local foundations, ask them about projects and approaches and get feedback on what works.  
State Librarian’s Report

State Librarian’s Report was given over the phone by Marykay.  The Governor’s budget had good and challenging pieces.  It corresponds to three outcome areas:
· Ready to Read falls into Education.  The Governor proposes an additional $100,000 to add 15-17 year olds.  The dollar amount per child will remain the same, but the number of children covered will expand.

· TBABS is in Health People.  The Governor did not add general funds to cover the position currently paid from donations. 
· GRES is part of General Government and has the most potential changes and possible elimination in 2014.
The Budget has the State Library examining its operations by December 2013 and outlining how it plans to reorganize and implement the recommendations of the Libraries and Archives Task Force. The SL Board and Marykay had the following assumptions confirmed by DAS:

· Reorganize the whole operation;

· Reduce the GRES assessment;

· Consolidate reference with Archives;

· Justify services so they are effective and efficient;

· There’s no guarantee of continued funding of various program.

This will be a testing ground for redefining other state agencies.  Marykay plans on working with an outside consultant to explore what state agencies need in terms of information and educate library staff about possible new roles.

The committee discussed OLA’s position. Abigail reminded us that we need to consider protecting jobs.  We want to inform legislators that state government needs a well-informed workforce to make decisions.  The centralized expertise on library development and literacy is useful for the library community.  We decided that Nan, Janet, Abigail, Michelle, Penny and Marykay should meet in January about strategy. 

Lobbyists’ Report
Nan reported that the Governor is in an excellent position after several ‘wins’.  He now had a Democratic legislature for the first time in his 12 years and should be able to implement many policies (except PERS).  The House is 26/32 and the Republican leadership will be McClain and Berger.  The Senate is 14/16  and the leadership stays the same. Some of the moderate republications were replaces by more conservative ones. 
The State Libray budget will probably be heard in General Government.  The session starts January 14th with a week of committee meetings an introduction of first bills.  They then go away for two weeks and the real work starts Feburary 4th.

Nan has reserved the Galleria for April 4th for the OLA Legislative Day  BJ suggested a storytime as a crowd pleaser and catcher.  She’ll work with Sarah on the planning for the day.  Diedre agreed to do the wiki again for appointments and general information.  Janet will ask if there are others not in attendance who want to help with the planning.

Legal information task force
Janet updated the committee on the progress to date.  It’s complicated and the Task Force has had good discussions.  Martha distributed her draft of the TF recommendations along with a revision of the draft legislation.  The committee discussed the possibilities giving some input.  Nan reaffirmed that a legislative task force to study the issue was a long shot as legislators are fatigued by the issue.  She further articulated that, any bill on law libraires has to offer a substantial reform of what exists -- if we want it to pass.  It is simply too late for a bandaid approach. Legislators are sick and tired of the issue.  The local funding option approved in 2011 in effect negates the statutory mandate for county law libraries.  If we can't come up with some positive change, I think the Legislature will just continue the local option and county law libraries may simply fade away -- getting less and less money every

year. The program is perceived as outdated and broken.

We agreed that we want to see dedicated funds for legal information services, that one size doesn’t fit all counties and centralized e-resources purchasing was a strong component.  Penny asked how much county law libraries lost to other functions (mediation and facilities) in the last year.  Martha thought she could get this information.  If we are starting a new program, we need to state that.  Nan encouraged us ot do something very different otherwise legislators will assume it’s more of the same. 

January 17th is the last chance to submit changes to placeholder legislation.  There is always the possibility of amendments from the floor.  We agreed that Janet, Martha, Holly and Cathryn should continue to craft the draft legislation and the TF recommendations. 

Review of Action Items

· Nan, Janet, Abigail, Michelle, Penny and Marykay should meet in January about strategy for OLA’s testimony on the State Library Budget. 
· Sara, BBJ and Diedre will start planning Legislative Day.  Janet will ask if others want to work on it as several people missed the meeting.

· Janet, Martha, Holly and Cathryn should continue to craft the draft legislation and the TF recommendations.

2012-2013 meetings:  All are 10:00 am – 12:00pm in Salem

February 11, 2013  
April 4th – OLA Legislative Day

May 20, 2013

